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Introduction 

This Document 

This document provides consolidated 
historical National Tariff/PbR information 
guidance and is amended as required to 
provide coverage new, developing or 
previously uncovered areas.  It is therefore 
a ‘living’ document which can be updated 
in response to feedback from the user 
community.  New chapters can be 
produced and existing chapters enhanced, 
based on these requests.   

SUS users are therefore encouraged to 
provide feedback and suggestions for 
areas of improvement in existing guidance 
and new requirements for support 
materials.  To provide feedback please 
email NHS Digital Enquiries and include 
‘SUS Documentation Feedback' in the 
subject line. 

 

Secondary Uses Service 
(SUS) 

The Secondary Uses Service (SUS) is the 
central repository which supports the flow 
of Commissioning Data Sets (CDS) 
between providers and commissioners.  

When a patient or service user is treated 
or cared for, information is collected which 
supports their treatment. This information 
is also useful to commissioners and 
providers of NHS-funded care for 
'secondary' purposes - purposes other 
than direct or 'primary' clinical care - such 
as:  

 Healthcare planning  

 Commissioning of services  

 National Tariff reimbursement  

 Development of national policy 

 
 

National Tariff Payment 
System 

Following the handover of responsibility for 
the NHS Payment system from DH to NHS 
England and NHS improvements (formerly 
Monitor) in April 2013, PbR was effectively 
replaced by the National Tariff Payment 
System (NTPS) in April 2014. This new 
payment system currently retains the vast 
majority of PbR policy.  

Due to the embedded terminology, data 
item and extract naming consistency, SUS 
continues to refer PbR in SUS and 
therefore the terms 'Payment by Results', 
'PbR', 'National Tariff Payment System' 
and 'NTPS' should be considered 
interchangeable when using SUS or any 
SUS Guidance.  

 

Payment by Results (PbR) 

Payment by Results (PbR) provides a 
transparent, rules-based national tariff 
system, used to determine the 
reimbursement of NHS funded care in 
England.  It rewards efficiency, supports 
patient choice and diversity and 
encourages activity for sustainable waiting 
time reductions. 

Payment is linked to activity and adjusted 
for casemix. This ensures a fair and 
consistent basis for hospital funding rather 
than being reliant principally on historic 
budgets and the negotiating skills of 
individual managers. 

PbR is the payment system in England 
under which commissioners pay providers 
of NHS-funded healthcare for each patient 
seen or treated, taking into account the 
complexity of the patient’s healthcare 
needs.   

The two fundamental features of PbR are 
nationally determined currencies and 
tariffs.  Currencies are the unit of 
healthcare for which a payment is made, 
and can take a number of forms covering 
different time periods from an outpatient 
attendance or a stay in hospital, to a year 

mailto:enquiries@nhsdigital.nhs.uk
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Case_mix
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of care for a long term conditions. Tariffs 
are the set prices paid for each currency.      

Coverage 

PbR currently covers the majority of acute 
healthcare in hospitals, with national tariffs 
for admitted patient care, outpatient 
attendances and accident and emergency.   
This activity is submitted using 
Commissioning Data Sets (CDS).  Current 
policy intends that the scope of PbR and 
national tariff will expand in future by 
introducing currencies and tariffs for 
mental health, community and other 
services. 
 

Coding and Submitting Patient 
Data 

When a patient is discharged, a clinical 
coder translates their care into codes. Two 
classification systems, ICD-10 for 
diagnoses and OPCS-4 for procedures 
(interventions) are used.  When a patient 
attends an outpatient clinic, their 
Treatment Function Code (TFC) is 
similarly recorded.   

For some outpatients it is appropriate to 
record procedures performed as these will 
allocate an HRG that is priced under 
different rules to standard OP attendances.  
This information, together with other 
information about the patient such as age 
and length of stay, is sent to SUS via CDS.  
Extract reports produced by SUS allow 
commissioners to pay providers for the 
work they have done or to adjust any 
regular monthly payments for actual 
activity undertaken.  

Pricing 

Tariff prices have traditionally been based 
on the average cost of services reported 
by NHS providers in the mandatory annual 
reference costs collection.  In practice, 
various adjustments are made to the 
average of reference costs, so final tariff 
prices may not reflect published national 
averages.  The reference costs from which 
the tariff is produced are three years in 
arrears.  Therefore an uplift is applied 
which reflects pay and price pressures in 

the NHS, and includes an efficiency 
requirement.  The introduction of best 
practice tariffs in 2010/11 began to 
introduce the policy concept that tariffs 
should be determined by best clinical 
practice rather than average cost. 

The tariff received by the provider is 
multiplied by a nationally determined 
market forces factor (MFF). This is unique 
to each provider and reflects the fact that it 
is more expensive to provide services in 
some parts of the country than in others. 
There may also be other adjustments to 
the tariff for long or short stays, for 
specialised services, or to support 
particular policy goals.  

Currency 

The currency for admitted patient care, 
outpatients and A&E is Healthcare 
Resource Groups (HRG). HRGs are 
clinically meaningful groupings of 
diagnoses and interventions that consume 
similar levels of NHS resources. Grouping 
the extensive and growing number of 
clinical codes into HRGs allows tariffs to 
be set at a sensible and workable level. 
For APC each HRG covers a spell of care, 
from admission to discharge.  
 

Impact of PbR 

Before PbR, it was common practice for 
commissioners to have block contracts 
with hospitals where the amount of money 
received by the hospital was fixed 
irrespective of the number of patients 
treated. PbR was introduced to: 
 

 Support patient choice by allowing 
the money to follow the patient to 
different types of provider 

 Reward efficiency and quality by 
allowing providers to retain the 
difference if they could provide the 
required standard of care at a lower 
cost than the national price 

 Reduce waiting times by paying 
providers for the volume of work 
done 
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 Re-focus discussions between 
commissioner and provider away 
from price and towards quality and 
innovation 

PbR was introduced to support healthcare 
policy and the strategic aims of the NHS. 
As these have changed and developed 
over time, so has PbR. The tariff is now 
seen increasingly as a vital means of 
supporting quality outcomes for patients 
and delivering additional efficiency in the 
NHS. 

PbR is not unique to England. Many other 
countries in Europe, North America and 
Australasia operate similar payment 
systems.   

SUS PbR View 

SUS PbR is a collection of rules, 
processes support implementation 
National Tariff policy.  Derivations, tariffs 
and business rules, agreed with NHS 
England and NHS Improvement, provide a 
common and consistent mechanism to 
support reconciliation of activity and 
payment between providers and 
commissioners.   

Scheduled extracts of processed data are 
generated at two specified cut-off points 
known as Reconciliation (first 
reconciliation point) and Post-
Reconciliation (final reconciliation point) 
points to produce static snapshots.  The 
system also provides a ‘current’ view 
which provides a view of the data held at 
that time.  Scheduled and ad-hoc extracts 
can be configured and run via the Portal. 

Finished Spells 

SUS PbR supports national tariff payment 
and therefore only contains data for 
finished Spells (where a patient has been 
discharged.) because reimbursement is 
made at spell-level.  For example, an 
episode-level extract will only contain 
episodes for completed Spells. 

 

Standard Extract Mart (SEM) 
View 

The SEM view reflects how data would 
have appeared in the legacy SUS 
Standard Extract Mart.  SEM view data 
contains a limited number of additional 
derivations and is updated by each 
subsequent version of activity data 
submitted, it reflects the position within 
SUS at the time the extract is taken and 
thus provides a changing view over time. 

Data extracted using SEM view reflects the 
same position as PbR but is not restricted 
to PbR completed Spells. Instead it 
contains all episode level information 
submitted to SUS up to the point at which 
the extract is run, regardless of whether 
the patient has been discharged and the 
Spell has been completed. 

 

PbR Data in SUS+ 

SUS+ supports two previous historical 
years plus the current financial year 
(currently 2015/16, 2016/17 and 2017/18). 

2015/16 and 2016/17 data has been 
reprocessed by SUS+. Due to changes in 
processing (such as simplified spell 
creation) marginal differences in results 
obtained by SUS and SUS+ may occur.  

 

SUS+ Changes to Extracts 

The structure of the SUS+ extracts is very 
similar to its legacy SUS predecessor in 
order to support established user routines 
and processes. We expect to see 
development of extracts in the coming 
months as SUS+ continues to streamline 
and improve. 

Additional data items 

New data items have been added to the 
appropriate extracts to support Prescribed 
Specialised Services (PSS) and National 
Programme of Care (NPoC).  

Obsolete Data Items 

Certain data items have been identified as 
Obsolete.  This means that they are either 
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surplus to user requirements or are no 
longer required.  In SUS+, obsolete data 
items continue to be available in the 
extract specification but will not be 
populated. Data items identified as 
Obsolete are expected to be removed in 
future. 

Format changes 

A small number of minor format changes 
have been made to accommodate more 
efficient processing. These changes are 
not expected to impact on user routines 
and processes.   
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Submitting CDS Data 

Data is submitted to SUS via 
Commissioning Data Sets (CDS).  
Comprehensive information about CDS 
standards can be found in the NHS Data 
Dictionary. 

For more details about setting up CDS 
flows and about submitting to and using 
SUS, please refer to the SUS Essentials 
user guide on the SUS Guidance webpage. 

 

Commissioning Data Sets 

The purpose of the CDS is to enable 
conformant health activity information to be 
generated across the country, independent 
of the organisation or system that 
maintains it.  

The use of the nationally standardised 
data sets supports health care 
professionals in measuring and comparing 
the delivery and quality of care provided 
and in sharing information with other 
health care professionals and 
organisations. 

Commissioning Data Sets currently 
support the following activities: 

 Monitoring and managing NHS Service 
Agreements 

 Developing commissioning plans 

 Supporting the National Tariff Payment 
System 

 Underpinning clinical governance 

 Understanding population health needs  

 Reporting waiting time measurements 

Information on care provided for all 
patients by health care providers (both 
NHS Trusts and Independent Sector 
Healthcare Providers for NHS patients 
only) must be submitted to the Secondary 
Uses Service according to the NHS Data 
Dictionary Commissioning Data Set 
Mandated Data Flows guidelines. 

Commissioning organisations need access 
to data to monitor Non-Contract Activity as 
part of the management of their NHS 
service agreements, and to monitor in-year 
referral requests to investigate the sources 
and reasons for Non-Contract Activity. 

The Department of Health requires 
accurate data for all patients admitted, 
treated as outpatients or treated in 
accident and emergency by health care 
providers, including patients receiving 
private treatment. Commissioning Data 
Sets also include NHS patients treated 
electively in the independent sector and 
overseas. 

CDS Types 

Commissioning Data Sets are used for the 
submission of commissioning data to SUS 
and are designed to be capable of 
supporting: 

 Admitted Patient Care 

 Outpatient Attendances 

 Accident and Emergency Attendances 
(Emergency Medicine) 

 Future Attendances 

 Elective Admissions 

 

Submission Timetable 

Submission of data to SUS is managed via 
a Submission Timetable which is published 
annually on the SUS website. 

The timetable defines the monthly 
Inclusion Date and Publication Date that 
support the National tariff reconciliation 
process.  The Inclusion Date is the 
deadline for data submissions to be 
received and the Publication Date is the 
guaranteed date by which National Tariff 
processing will have been applied in SUS. 

The submission timetable is agreed by 
NHS England, NHS Improvement, SUS 
User Group and SUS Service 
Management. 

http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/web_site_content/navigation/main_menu.asp
http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/web_site_content/navigation/main_menu.asp
http://www.digital.nhs.uk/susguidance
http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/web_site_content/cds_supporting_information/commissioning_data_set_mandated_data_flows.asp?shownav=1
http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/web_site_content/cds_supporting_information/commissioning_data_set_mandated_data_flows.asp?shownav=1
http://digital.nhs.uk/sus/
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Missing Submission Deadlines 

It is not possible for Inclusion deadlines to 
be extended as they are agreed nationally.  
In the event that a submission deadline is 
missed, providers are advised to contact 
their commissioners and make 
arrangements to use the latest version of 
the updated data via the SUS Portal. 

Reconciliation Process 

SUS provides for a two phase 
reconciliation process to arrive at a final 
agreed position for each month's activity 
as defined in the NHS Standard Contract. 

Reconciliation (‘Rec’) 

In the first phase of the reconciliation 
process providers submit initial calendar 
month activity data by the Inclusion date 
deadline.  The inclusion date deadline is 
the point at which comprehensive month-
end National Tariff derivations and 
calculations are applied to the submitted 
data.  Under the NHS Standard Contract, 
providers will base the first reconciliation 
account they send to commissioners on 
the first-phase reconciliation data they 
submit by the Inclusion date. 

Post-reconciliation (‘Post-Rec’) 
(‘Freeze’) 

In the second phase, providers and 
commissioners review and validate the 
data submitted in the first phase of 
reconciliation, with the aim of agreeing the 
final level of payment to be made for the 
period. Any amended data should be 
resubmitted before the second Inclusion 
date at which point the month-end National 
Tariff derivations and calculations will be 
applied to the resubmitted data.  The NHS 
Standard Contract uses the term Final 
Reconciliation Date for the point at which 
this final snapshot is published.  Under the 
contract, providers base the final 
reconciliation account they send to 
commissioners on this second-phase data 
which they must submit before the Post-
Reconciliation Inclusion date. Once the 
provider has sent the final reconciliation 
account, the contract then allows the 
commissioner a brief period to validate it 

and contest any elements of the account 
which it believes are incorrect via the 
process set out in the contract. 

Locally Priced Activity 

Providers and commissioners wishing 
to identify activity that may be subject 
to local pricing arrangements can do so 
within normal CDS submissions.  

After agreement between providers and 
commissioners on the rules by which 
specified services are identified, the 
provider applies the agreed coding to the 
appropriate activity within a CDS 
submission.  This may involve the 
inclusion of items that do not flow in the 
CDS but which are routinely available in 
the provider’s source systems, such as 
codes for wards or clinics in which 
commissioners may have agreed for 
specialised activity or activity supporting a 
particular local initiative to be carried out. 
This locally identified activity may or may 
not be subject to extra payment which 
could not otherwise be identified from data 
items included in the standard CDS 
message. 

Example Scenario 

A provider may have a problem with ‘Did 
Not Attends’ in a children’s ENT (Ear Nose 
and Throat) service. In agreement with the 
commissioner, clinics are set up to run out-
of-hours in the early evening which 
involves overtime payments to clinic staff. 
The commissioner agrees to an additional 
payment to meet these extra costs. 
Without use of the Service Agreement data 
items, these appointments would appear 
alongside regular ENT attendances.  

Using the Service Agreement Details the 
provider can identify appropriate records 
by populating the NHS Service Agreement 
Line Number data item with an agreed 
code that identifies the extra clinics. 
Alternatively, Provider Reference Number 
could be populated with the agreed code. 
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Locating the Data Items 

The data items used for this purpose are 
carried in the Service Agreement Details 
section of all CDS messages.  This can be 
viewed in the NHS Data Dictionary. 

 

CDS DATA GROUP: Activity Type - Service 
Agreement Details: 

Details of the Service Agreement for the Activity Type 

Mandatory/ 
Optional Data Item Format 

M 
COMMISSIONING SERIAL 
NUMBER an6 

NHS Service Agreement Number: A number used to 
uniquely identify a NHS SERVICE AGREEMENT by 
an ORGANISATION acting as commissioner of 
patient care services. 

O 

NHS SERVICE 
AGREEMENT LINE 
NUMBER an10 

The NHS SERVICE AGREEMENT LINE NUMBERS 
may be used to identify a specific NHS SERVICE 
AGREEMENT reference where the main identifier 
refers to a general omnibus agreement. 

O 
PROVIDER REFERENCE 
NUMBER an17 

A convention agreed locally between a provider 
and commissioner for use within a CDS message. 

M 
COMMISSIONER 
REFERENCE NUMBER an17 

A number (alphanumeric) allocated by the 
commissioner to a REFERRAL REQUEST. 

M 
ORGANISATION CODE 
(CODE OF PROVIDER) 

an3 or 
an5 

The ORGANISATION CODE of the Healthcare 
Provider receiving the PbR tariff income. 

M 

ORGANISATION CODE 
(CODE OF 
COMMISSIONER) 

an3 or 
an5 

the ORGANISATION CODE of the original 
commissioner to support 

 

Legally Restricted Records 

Codes that can identify legally restricted 
records would not be acceptable in the 
above data items. The use of numeric 
coding schemes is recommended where 
the descriptions are shared locally 
between the provider and commissioner 
pair using the agreement. 

  

http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/web_site_content/navigation/main_menu.asp
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Spell Creation  

In SUS+, spells are created using ‘natural 
keys’.  A natural key is a unique key 
formed of attributes that already exist and 
which cannot create duplicates when used 
in combination, provided their contents 
have been created following NHS Data 
Dictionary rules.  Spells in SUS+ are 
based on the following three key data 
items: 

 Organisation Code (m) 

 Activity date (m) – Start Date 
(Hospital Provider Spell) 

 Hospital Provider Spell Number (r) 

Although Hospital Provider Spell Number 
is defined as a required field and should 
always be populated for each record, it is 
not currently specified as mandatory in the 
NHS Data Dictionary.  Data senders are 
strongly advised to take the required steps 
to ensure that Hospital Provider Spell 
Number is populated in accordance with 
Data Dictionary rules and effectively treat 
Hospital Provider Spell Number as a 
mandatory field. 

It is possible for data to be submitted 
without a populated Hospital Provider Spell 
Number.  A record without a populated 
Hospital Provider Spell Number cannot be 
linked to other non-legally restricted 
episodes in the same spell.   

Where Hospital Provider Spell Number has 
not been populated, SUS+ will generate a 
single episode spell using other non-PCD 
(patient confidential data) data items on 
the submitted record.  In some cases this 
may cause errors such as UZ01Z 
Undefined HRGs, and data senders will 
need to resubmit data with the correctly 
populated Hospital Provider Spell Number 
to resolve the problem.  As with all 
submitted data, the responsibility to submit 
correctly populated data lies with data 
senders. 

Organisation Code and Activity date are 
defined as mandatory in the NHS Data 
Dictionary and XML schema and will 

therefore fail validation if submission is 
attempted without populating them.  

SUS+ spell creation logic allows for: 

 Greater transparency and clarity for 
users 

 Does not produce separate spells 
for excluded episodes 

 Does not produce ‘phantom’ spells 
(spells containing no episodes) 

 Simplified model to support future 
development 

 Reduced processing burden for 
improved speed of data availability  

 

A&E and Outpatient 

The same approach is used for A&E and 
Outpatient activity, as follows: 
 
A&E 

 Provider Code Activity date - Arrival 
Date 

 A&E Attendance Number 

OP 

 Provider Code  

 Activity date - Appointment Date 

 Attendance Identifier 
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Validation, Processing 
and Data Quality 

A range of general and specific 
validation and processing stages are 
applied to submitted CDS data.   

Where submitted activity data is not of 
sufficient accuracy or completeness, 
interchanges are rejected. Upon rejection, 
data quality notifications are returned to 
the data sender to advise where 
submissions have failed validation and 
must be corrected and resubmitted.  

Applicable Patient Care Settings 

Admitted Patient Care (APC)  
CDS 120, 130, 140, 150, 160 
Outpatient (OP)  
CDS 020 
Future Outpatients  
CDS 021 
Emergency Medicine (EM)  
CDS 010 
 

Validation 

Submitted data is validated to ensure it 
conforms to national standards and can be 
used for reliable reimbursement and 
analysis.  Validation ensures that non-
compliant submissions are not allowed to 
enter SUS and are rejected. Data senders 
are notified of the reasons for validation 
failure and advised to resubmit the 
corrected data.   

The three key stages in validation are: 

 XML Schema Validation 

 SUS Business Rules 

 HRG Validation 

XML Schema Validation 

Submitted data is validated against the 
standards specified in the NHS Data 
Dictionary to ensure it matches the defined 
schema and that values conform to 
required formats and criteria. The values 
allowed for certain data items are defined 
in reference data and applied within the 

XML schema. Compliance with these 
standards is required for data to enter 
SUS.   

XML Schema validation failure will cause 
the entire CDS interchange to be rejected.  
Data that fails at this stage will not enter 
the system. Error messages created by the 
XML translation software show the 
reasons for validation failure. 

SUS Validation Flow Chart 

SUS Business Rules 

Business Rule validation follows XML 
Schema validation. The data has ‘landed’ 
but has not yet been stored in the 
database.  Individual data items are 
compared with reference data to ensure it 
meets the required criteria.   

Business Rule validation failure also 
results in the rejection of the entire CDS 

 SUS

 DATA SENDER
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http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/
http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/
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interchange.  In the same way as with XML 
schema validation failure, data senders are 
notified of the failure reason by an error 
message. 

Certain validation rules may stop 
processing of all interchanges for that 
particular sender until the error is resolved.   

Processing 

If an interchange passes business rule 
validation it will be accepted into SUS.  
However, this does not mean that all errors 
within the data have been captured.  It 
simply means that the data is correctly 
formatted and is of sufficient quality for 
processing.  Further checks may discover 
other problems that prevent full or accurate 
processing. 

 

HRG Validation 

The derivation of valid Healthcare 
Resource Groups (HRG) is dependent on 
data items within the submitted patient 
record.  HRG validation failure may lead to 
the derivation of a UZ01Z HRG (Data not 
valid for grouping). 

Reasons for failure to group are found at 
record-level in the Error extracts generated 
where the option for this supplementary 
extract is selected during extract 
configuration. 

 

Derivations 

Derivations are system-generated data 
items that are created by comparing 
submitted data with corresponding 
reference data tables and assigning the 
appropriate value.   

There are various types of derived data 
item, most of which support PbR by 
ensuring accurate calculation of tariffs and 
currency. Reference data tables used to 
derive PbR data items are updated 
annually to ensure appropriate coverage. 

 

Types of Derivations 

The following list shows some examples of 
the types of derivations in SUS: 

General  

 Spell ID 

 Age  

 Length of Stay 

 
Grouping 

 HRG (Healthcare Resource Group) 

 BPT  (Best Practice Tariff) 

 PBC (Programme Budgeting 
Category) 

 SSC (Specialised Service Code) 

 

Critical Care   

 Critical Care Tariff 

 Number of days in Critical Care 
(Critical Care period) (for tariff and 
length of stay purposes) 

 
Exclusions 

 Exclusion reason 

 Excluded value   

 
Tariff 

The appropriate tariff is determined using 
the derived HRG and other activity 
characteristics. These include patient type 
(day case, ordinary elective or ordinary 
non elective), Length of Stay, Treatment 
Function Code (TFC) and Age Group 
(derived from Age). 
 
Adjustments 

Adjustments can be derived from: 

 HRG 

 SSC (Specialised Service Code) 

 BPT (Best Practice Tariff Indicator) 
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 Organisation Code (e.g. Clinical 
Commissioning Group (CCG) of 
responsibility and CCG of residence) 

 Age  

 Length of Stay (e.g. Excess bed days) 

 
These adjustments can have an impact on 
the final tariff. 
 

Counts  

Counts are similar to derivations but 
instead of deriving a value with which to 
populate a specific data item, a count of 
instances for a particular data item is 
returned as a value.  For example Count 
of Secondary Diagnosis is a calculation 
of the total recorded number of secondary 
diagnoses within the patient care record. 

SUS PbR extracts contain a maximum of 
12 primary and secondary diagnoses or 
procedures.  Those data items with 
potentially unlimited instance count are 
referred to as ‘repeating groups’.  Any 
further ‘repeating groups’ that exceed the 
limit of the main extracts can be found in 
the Supplementary extract. Counts help 
users to determine whether further 
information may be present in the 
Supplementary extract. 

 
Examples of Counts: 

 BPT flags 

 SSC days 

 Length of Stay  

 Secondary diagnoses 

 Procedures 

 Investigations 

 A & E treatment codes 

 

As there is no limit to the number of 
repeating data items being submitted, 
Counts enable users to see whether 
further information may be present in the 
Supplementary extract.   

Counts help increase transparency and in 
some cases are used in validation, such as 
calculation of Critical Care days. 

For more information about the content of 
extracts please refer to the Extract 
Specifications. 

 

Commissioner 
Organisation Derivation  

Providers are responsible for determining 
the correct commissioner organisation for 
all activity and include that organisation 
within a CDS submission.   

SUS also derives the Organisation of 
Responsibility and the Organisation of 
Residence to assist providers and 
commissioners in identifying instances 
where there may be a lack of certainty 
regarding the correct commissioner of 
activity.  

Reason for Access 

Submitted and derived organisation codes 
are used to authenticate the reason for 
access to a record when constructing an 
extract.   

Users choose the reasons for access they 
wish to apply at the point when the data is 
requested.  The organisation codes 
contained in the role profile on the user’s 
smartcard are matched to the codes in the 
data for the reasons selected. 

Reasons for access are: 

 Prime Recipient 

 Copy Recipient 

 Provider 

 Organisation of Residence (submitted 
& derived) 

 Commissioner 

 Organisation of Responsibility 
(derived) 

 

Details of how to configure an extract and 
access data in SUS are available in the 
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SUS Portal User Guide on the SUS Portal 
webpage. 
 

Scheduled Extracts 

Scheduled Extracts, which contain the 
reconciliation and post reconciliation 
positions, are based on the submitted 
provider codes and commissioner codes 
(Organisation of Residence and 
Organisation of Responsibility). 

Discrepancies 

If a discrepancy exists between submitted 
and derived values the correct value 
should be determined through local 
negotiation. There is no implication that the 
value derived by SUS is any more correct 
than the value submitted by the provider. 
 

Organisation of Residence 

The derivation flow diagram on the 
following page shows how Organisation 
of Residence is derived in SUS. 
 

Organisation of Responsibility 

The derivation flow diagram on the 
following page shows how Organisation 
of Responsibility is derived in SUS. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Derivation Flow Diagram: Organisation 
of Residence 
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PDS using submitted: 

NHS Number
NHS Status = 01 or 02
Activity Date for OP/
A&E, Admission Date 

for APC

POSTCODE 
Value 

Returned?
No

POSTCODE 
submitted in 
CDS Data?

Populate Derived 
Postcode with 
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http://www.digital.nhs.uk/sus/portal
http://www.digital.nhs.uk/sus/portal
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Derivation Flow Diagram: Organisation 
of Responsibility  

 

 

 

 

Cross border issues within the 
UK 

Legislation for Wales, Scotland and 
Northern Ireland provides that the 
responsible authority for an individual’s 
healthcare provision is the one where a 
person is usually resident and is not based 
on GP practice registration as provided by 
English legislation. 

For more information, please refer to the 
NHS England Commissioner Assignment 

Method (CAM) document. 

Activity Date greater than Extract 
Date 

If Activity Date is greater than the Extract 
Date activity data is not returned in a PbR 
extract.  This is to avoid incorrect future 
data appearing in extracts. 

For example, where an Episode End Date 
(Finished General Episode Activity Date) 
for an episode submitted as CDS 130, is 
greater than the Extract Date it will not be 
retuned in the PbR extract.   

These records still appear in SEM extracts 
and are flagged with a PBR Spell ID of ‘-
1’. 

Presentation within Extracts 

The derived organisation codes are used 
to populate the following data items. 

Organisation of Responsibility = ‘PCT 
Derived from GP Practice’   

Organisation of Residence = ‘Patient 
Postcode Derived PCT’ 

Although these data items refer to the now 
obsolete Primary Care Trusts (PCT) the 
content continues to identify the derived 
commissioning organisation. 

Data item GP Practice Derived from PDS 
indicates whether NHS Number has been 
used to determine GP Practice from PDS, 
which has then been used to derive the 
Organisation of Responsibility.  This is 
indicated by  

1 = PDS has supplied a GP Practice 

0 = Not derived from PDS 

Yes

Submitted 
CDS Data

Lookup GP 
PRACTICE in PDS 

using submitted: 
NHS Number

NHS Status = 01 or 02
Activity Date for OP/
A&E, Admission Date 

for APC

GP PRACTICE 
Value 

Returned?
No

GP PRACTICE 
submitted in 
CDS Data?

Populate Derived GP 
Practice Code with 

submitted GP Practice

Yes

No

Set Derived 
GP Practice 

Code
as null

Derive Organisation of 
Responsibility based 

on: 
Postcode 

SUS Activity Date
(If derived postcode is 

NULL return X26 
(default org code))

Organisation of Responsibility

NHS 
Postcode 
Directory

GP Practice Code 
valid at SUS Activity 

Date
No

Yes

PDS 
(Personal 

Demographic 
Service)
Business 

Effective Date

https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/commissioner-assignment-process-flowchart-annotations.pdf
https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/commissioner-assignment-process-flowchart-annotations.pdf
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Activity Date 

Activity Date used in organisation 
derivation by CDS Type 

CDS - Description 

Activity Date 

CDS 010 Accident and Emergency Attendance 

Arrival Date  

CDS 020 Outpatient 

Appointment Date  

CDS 021 Future Outpatient 

Appointment Date  

CDS 030 EAL End Of Period Census – STANDARD 

Decided To Admit Date  

CDS 040EAL EAL End Of Period Census – OLD 

NHS Service Agreement Change Date  

CDS 050 EAL End Of Period Census – NEW 

NHS Service Agreement Change Date  

CDS 060 EAL Event During Period – ADD 

Decided To Admit Date  

CDS 070 EAL Event During Period – REMOVE 

Elective Admission List Removal Date  

CDS 080 EAL Event During Period – OFFER 

Offered For Admission Date  

CDS 090 EAL Event During Period - AVAILABLE / 
UNAVAILABLE 

Suspension Start Date  

CDS 100 EAL Event During Period - OLD SERVICE 
AGREEMENT 

NHS Service Agreement Change Date  

CDS 110 EAL Event During Period - NEW SERVICE 
AGREEMENT 

NHS Service Agreement Change Date  

CDS 120 Finished Birth Episode 

Start Date (Spell)  

CDS 130 Finished General Episode 

Start Date (Spell)  

CDS 140 Finished Delivery Episode 

Start Date (Spell)  

CDS 150 Other Birth 

Delivery Date  

CDS 160 Other Delivery 

Delivery Date  

CDS 170 Detained and/or Long-Term Psychiatric 
Census 

Census Date 

CDS 180 Unfinished Birth Episode 

Start Date (Spell)  

CDS 190 Unfinished General Episode 

Start Date (Spell)  

CDS 200 Unfinished Delivery Episode 

Start Date (Spell)  

The table shows the Activity Date used in 
the Organisation of Residence and 
Organisation of Responsibility code 
derivations for each CDS type.   

For Admitted Patient Care (APC) activity 
(120 Finished Birth Episode, 130 Finished 
General Episode and 140 Finished 
Delivery Episode), it can be seen that the 
derivations use Start Date (Spell) 
(highlighted in yellow) and NOT End Date 
(Episode), as submitted in CDS data item 
CDS ACTIVITY DATE. 

Similarly, for Unfinished APC activity (180 
Unfinished Birth Episode, 190 Unfinished 
General Episode, 200, Unfinished Delivery 
Episode), the derivations also use Start 
Date (Spell) (highlighted in grey) rather 
than Start Date (Episode) as submitted in 
CDS data item CDS ACTIVITY DATE. 

 

Data Quality 

Data quality is important in ensuring the 
accurate calculation of tariffs and 
improving transparency around why 
payment may not have been received for a 
particular subset of submitted activity.  
This allows users to identify and 
understand the reasons for the data quality 
issues and resubmit revised data in place 
of missing or inaccurate data.  

SUS performs a number of data quality 
checks.  Data cleansing processes are 
limited to formatting clinical codes such 
that they will be accepted by the grouper.  
It is important to note that no other CDS 
items are changed by SUS processes. 

Dashboard and Tracking tools enable 
users to view, monitor and benchmark 
their data quality against other providers.  

 

Data Quality Flags  

Possible data quality issues are 
highlighted by assigning a Data Quality 
(DQ) flag to the record.  This allows users 
to clearly identify issues and resubmit 
corrected or completed data. 

http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/data_dictionary/data_field_notes/c/cds/cds_activity_date_de.asp?shownav=1?query=%22CDS+Activity+Date%22&rank=100&shownav=1
http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/data_dictionary/data_field_notes/c/cds/cds_activity_date_de.asp?shownav=1?query=%22CDS+Activity+Date%22&rank=100&shownav=1
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Data Quality flags are assigned to missing 
or problematic records. Records with DQ 
flags can cause a spell not to be priced by 
SUS (even though it may still be grouped). 
The Error Extract returns records with the 
corresponding error reason so that 
senders can correct and resubmit the data.  

  

Data Cleaning 

Pre-processing data cleaning 

SUS performs a limited amount of 
'cleaning' or other changes to submitted 
data to support processing and HRG 
derivation. No changes are made to 
submitted stored data and the submitted 
codes (not the ‘cleaned’ codes) are output 
in extracts.  Users should bear this in mind 
if attempting to replicate Casemix Local 
Grouper output. 

Diagnosis codes in APC (ICD-10) 

SUS performs limited ‘cleaning’ of 
diagnosis codes before attempting to 
group submitted data. The cleaning rules 
are as follows: 

 Removal of morphology codes.   

It is recommended that morphology 
codes are used locally but are not 
submitted to SUS.  Morphology codes 
usually contain a slash symbol "/" 
which cannot be processed by the 
grouper.  A check is made to 
determine if the code contains a slash.  
Where it does the diagnosis code is 
set to NULL.  Where a morphology 
code is submitted in the form Mnnnn/, 
the diagnosis code is set to NULL and 
SUS will group and produce an HRG 
based on the remaining codes. 
However, where a morphology code is 
submitted in the form Mnnnnn, UZ01Z 
(Undefined) HRG code is derived 
because SUS does not ‘clean’ the 
code and the grouper attempts to 
process it as a diagnosis code. 

 

 

 Removal of trailing "D" and "A"   
characters  

Some PAS systems use D and A 
characters to denote dagger and 
asterisk codes.  These characters are 
removed to enable the SUS grouper to 
derive a valid HRG.  These codes 
should not be submitted to SUS with 
these trailing characters and should be 
removed before submission.  This is 
difficult to implement locally.   

 Removal of punctuation marks 

Punctuation marks, such as full stops, 
are removed from diagnosis codes in 
order to conform to the format required 
by the grouper.   

 Truncation of 5-character diagnosis 
codes to 4-characters  

Five-character diagnosis codes can be 
standard but sometimes contain a 
local extension to supplement a 
standard 4-character code.  Where a 
5-character diagnosis code is not a 
recognised international code it is 
truncated to four characters. If that 
truncated 4-character code is invalid 
for grouping a UZ01Z (Undefined) 
HRG code would be derived. 

 Procedure Codes in APC (OPCS) 

Removal of punctuation marks 

Punctuation marks, such as full stops, 
are removed from procedure codes in 
order to conform to the format required 
by the grouper.   

 

Critical Care 

Critical Care data quality checks ensure 
that Episode End Date aligns with the 
expected Critical Care treatment end date.  
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HRG Grouping 

Checks and exclusions are made based 
on: 

 ‘Illogical data’  

Such as a day case that covers 
three days, invalid treatment function 
codes or diagnosis/procedure codes 
which are classified as other or 
unspecified 

 Data issues and missing data 

Rather than rejecting data, it is either 
‘cleansed’ or ‘flagged’ as containing 
issues. It then continues through the 
process and can lead to the derivation 
of a UZ01Z HRG (Data invalid for 
grouping) and assignment of a zero 
price.   

 

SUS Data Quality Dashboards 

A number of dashboards have been 
developed by NHS Digital to support users in 
monitoring and driving improvements in the 
quality and completeness of SUS data.  
The dashboards report on the coverage and 
quality of the APC, Outpatient and A&E CDS 
types, as well as focussing on other key 
areas for improvement of data quality such 
as Maternity and Critical Care.  
There is no limit to the number of users 
within an organisation that can register for 
access to the SUS dashboards. More 
information about how to register can be 
found on the SUS Guidance webpage:  
 

Interchange Tracking  

Tracker Functionality  

The status of a CDS interchange 
submission can be monitored using the 
‘Tracker’ functionality that can be 
accessed via the Portal. It shows the live 
status of interchanges submitted to SUS 
and whether they have been processed 
and made available for extract.  

Monthly Trust Statements  

Tracker information is also provided in 
workbook format in the form of Monthly 

Trust Statements, available on the 
Operational Support webpage. 

These weekly reports track the status of all 
data submissions up to the date displayed 
in the report heading. They allow the 
status of all submissions for a particular 
organisation to be checked. Senders are 
encouraged to use the Tracker reports to 
check that data has been successfully 
received by SUS. This is particularly useful 
after any organisational or system (PAS or 
XML) changes have been made. 

Monthly Database Counts 

Reports are generated and published on a 
monthly basis to track the number of 
records submitted to SUS (by activity 
month) for the last 18 months. Activity is 
displayed for each CDS type on a separate 
worksheet and can be used to highlight 
where an organisation has peaks and 
troughs in activity submissions, has 
duplicated or deleted data or where an 
organisation has started or stopped 
submitting data. 

Interchange Notifications 

Registered users will receive automatic 
email notifications when their Interchanges 
have been successfully received and 
processed.  If you wish to receive 
interchange notifications please contact 
National Service Desk.  

 

  

http://www.digital.nhs.uk/susguidance
http://www.digital.nhs.uk/sus/operationalsupport
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HRG Grouping 

HRGs 

Healthcare Resource Groups (HRGs) are 
the ‘currency’ of PbR for Admitted Patient 
Care, Outpatient procedures and A&E 
attendances.  In the context of PbR 
‘currency’ refers to the units of healthcare 
for which a payment is made.   

HRGs are clinically meaningful groupings 
of patient activity derived from NHS patient 
records, primarily using procedure and 
diagnosis codes. They support PbR by 
providing a means of determining fair and 
equitable reimbursement for healthcare 
services by providing consistent 'units of 
currency', based on expected resource 
use.  

HRG Design 

HRG design is developed and maintained 
by the National Casemix Office, driven by 
policy and assured nationally through 
Expert Working Group consultation.   

The design for each version of the 
classification is represented by a definitive 
set of rules and reference data.  It is 
implemented by an algorithm, delivered via 
a software application, which follows 
design rules to interrogate reference tables 
to determine whether criteria for candidate 
HRGs are met by the incoming patient 
record data.  Using a process of 
elimination, the most appropriate HRG is 
determined and assigned to the activity. 

The Casemix ‘Local’ Grouper 

The Casemix Local Grouper is the 
software application that aggregates 
patient-level coding information into HRGs.   

The local grouper performs validation 
checks before using a complex algorithm 
to assign HRGs to patient records and 
produces output files which contain the 
original input data along with the assigned 
HRGs. It also produces quality files that 
contain details of any errors or conflicts. 

 

 

Grouper Processing 

A number of validation and pre-processing 
stages take place before the actual 
grouping takes place whereby HRG codes 
are assigned to patient record data. 

After grouping, Best Practice Tariff (BPT), 
Specialised Service Code (SSC) and 
Programme Budgeting Category (PBC) 
flags are assigned.   

Simplified Grouping Diagram 

  

Output Data
Patient Activity with Assigned 

HRGs and Flags

Input Data
Patient Activity (Episode 

&/or Spell Data)

Radiology Pre-processing

Validation

Pre-processing (Combinations)

Unbundled Activity

Grouping:

Multiple Trauma

Procedure driven

Global Exception (e.g: PPNCD)

Assign Flags (BPT, SSC, PBC)
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Validation 

Validation checks are built into the local 
payment grouper and are applied prior to 
the HRG code being assigned to a patient 
record. This checks the OPCS codes to 
ensure they are valid.  Reasons why a 
code may not be seen as valid includes: 

 Logical inconsistency (e.g. 
paediatric procedure being given to 
someone over 18 years old) 

 An invalid or missing code has been 
assigned e.g. a Treatment Function 
Code that does not exist or clinically 
irrelevant for grouping e.g. family 
history of diabetes.   

 If a deliberately ambiguous OPCS 
code is used (e.g. 
diagnosis/procedure ‘unspecified’) 

Radiology Pre-processing 

Pre-processing occurs for radiology 
activity because it must be mapped to 
reference data before processing. 

Pre-processing: 

Pre-processing involves creation of 
combination procedure codes, and logical 
deletes. 

Unbundled Activity: 

Unbundled procedures are processed 
separately to derive unbundled HRGs (See 
Unbundled HRGs).  The grouper then 
ignores these unbundled components 
when deriving the core HRG. 

When all significant procedures in an 
admitted patient care episode or spell are 
unbundled, diagnosis is used to derive a 
core HRG for the episode. For outpatient 
care, if all procedures are unbundled the 
episode is allocated one of the eight 
relevant non-admitted care attendance 
HRGs as a core HRG. 

There can be one or more ‘unbundled’ 
HRG codes assigned that can be used to 
identify the use of repeating resource use 
such as scans.   

Grouping 

Grouping is the main stage of the process 
in which one HRG code is assigned to the 
Spell.  This is referred to as the core HRG. 
Patient record data items, such as 
procedures, diagnoses, age and length of 
stay are used to determine the appropriate 
HRG code for the Spell.  

Assign Flags (BPT, SSC, PBC) 

Best Practice Tariff (BPT) 

Most Best Practice Tariff flags are 
generated by OPCS and ICD10 codes, 
These may be required in combination and 
may also require qualification by other 
codes, for example site or approach 
codes.   

Only certain HRGs can be flagged as best 
practice. In addition age criteria and type 
of admission will determine whether 
activity can be flagged as best practice. 

Specialised Service Codes (SSC) 

SSCs are assigned based on the record 
meeting predefined reference criteria.   

Programme Budgeting Categories 
(PBC) 

The grouper maps the Primary Diagnosis 
of a patient record to a Programme 
Budgeting Category (PBC) which is then 
output by the grouper. There is no direct 
mapping of HRGs to PBCs.  The 
programme budget category allows high 
level reporting on the amount of money 
being spent on specific treatments, such 
as cancer or heart disease. 

 

Unbundled HRGs 

A pathway of care typically consists of a 
number of different service elements such 
as diagnostic imaging, high cost drugs 
and rehabilitation. Unbundled HRGs 
account for these consumable elements, 
allowing them to be commissioned, priced 
and paid for on an individual basis. PbR 
data contains the first 12 unbundled HRG 
codes generated for the activity. 
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Unbundled HRGs are generally only 
assigned non-mandatory tariffs as set out 
by PbR policy. SUS only applies 
mandatory tariffs to the PbR data and tariff 
information does not appear in the 
Aggregate Unbundled Adjustment 
National data item. They do however 
allow for this type of activity to be easily 
identified for further analysis. 

 

‘Differences’ between the 
SUS Grouper and Local 
Grouper  

The grouper is implemented as a 
standalone entity within SUS.  This means 
that the SUS grouper is essentially the 
same as the Casemix local grouper and 
uses the same algorithm and design logic.  
Therefore, if the SUS grouper and the local 
grouper receive identical inputs, both 
groupers will produce identical outputs.   

It is important to note, however, that SUS 
applies cleaning rules and therefore it is 
possible that in some cases the results 
produced by the SUS grouper differ from 
those produced by the Casemix Local 
Grouper when using the same baseline 
data.  Otherwise the results of grouping 
the same data in SUS or in the 
corresponding local payment grouper are 
always the same.  There is no difference in 
the grouping engine. Any apparent 
differences between SUS grouper and 
local grouper output data are likely to be 
caused by: 
 

 Exclusions 

Some episodes are excluded from spells 
according to PbR policy rules. Lack of 
such records in a spell can affect the spell-
level grouping results. To get the same 
results it may be necessary to remove 
SUS excluded episodes from a local 
grouping run. 

 Critical Care Days calculations 

The SUS derivation of critical care days is 
more comprehensive than in guidance 
provided to support local grouping.  It also 

includes a number of validation checks 
that may result in a slightly different 
number of critical care days being 
allocated which may affect grouping 
results. 

 Spell Creation 

The local grouper uses the Provider Code 
and Hospital Provider Spell Number 
data items to group episodes into spells. 
SUS derives its own spell identifier and 
uses it in place of the Hospital Provider 
Spell Number. This can mean that 
different sets of episodes are treated as 
part of a spell. In normal use this type of 
disparity is expected to be extremely rare. 

In outpatient care the SUS grouper can 
produce two HRGs. This can occur when 
the derived HRG is not tariffed. An 
attendance HRG is calculated by a means 
equivalent to grouping after removal of all 
procedures except those starting with 
‘X62’. 

In emergency medicine the SUS grouper 
produces a ‘dummy’ HRG DoA (Dead on 
Arrival) from which a tariff is derived if the 
A AND E PATIENT GROUP data item 
contains value 70 (Brought in dead). 

In local grouping, users are advised to 
group appropriate sub-sets of critical care 
data separately and treat their results as 
unbundled HRGs as a part of the parent 
episode/spell. This is necessary because 
of the difficulties expected for many users 
when dealing with more complex relational 
input. SUS groups the combination of 
Admitted Patient Care and Critical Care 
simultaneously. 

 

PbR Excluded Activity 

PbR excluded activity is grouped but not 
priced. Excluded episodes or attendances 
do not have any tariff applied or financial 
adjustments made.    
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Excluded OP (Outpatient) 
Activity 

Exclusions of Outpatient episodes are 
performed after HRG grouping has taken 
place.  This means that SUS derives the 
appropriate valid Core HRGs for all 
Outpatient attendances, regardless of 
whether that activity is later identified as 
being excluded from PbR ( Note: prior to 
SUS R11 the Core HRG value of excluded 
OP attendances was set to N/A). 
 
All records (PbR included and excluded) 
are output in the OP extracts with a 
populated HRG code.  Where the Grouper 
has derived a procedural HRG and SUS 
has then derived an attendance HRG (i.e. 
WF), both HRGs are output, even if the 
episode is then excluded. 

Excluded EM (A&E) Activity 

Exclusions of Emergency Medicine 
episodes are performed after HRG 
grouping has taken place.  This means 
that SUS derives the appropriate valid 
Core HRGs for all EM attendances, 
regardless of whether that activity is later 
identified as being excluded from PbR.   
 
All records (PbR included and excluded) 
are output in the EM extracts with a 
populated HRG code.  Where SUS 
identifies a ‘DOA’ (dead on arrival), this 
value is used to populate the HRG data 
item. 
 

Exclude APC (Inpatient) Activity 

APC episode-level exclusions result in the 
creation of Excluded Single Episode 
Spells.  These spells receive a Spell in 
PbR/Not in PbR indicator of 7 and are 
assigned new, unique Spell IDs. The 
original Spell ID becomes the Parent 
Spell ID which can be used to link the 
Excluded Single Episode Spell to the 
original spell.   
A Parent Spell where all the constituent 
episodes are excluded (single or multi 
episode spells) will receive a Spell in 
PbR/Not in PbR indicator of 2 (All 

episodes in spell are excluded (prior to 
grouping)) and a Spell Core HRG of N/A.  
 
The APC Spells extract incorporates 
Excluded Single Episode Spells as 
standard, regardless of whether; 

 All episodes in the spell are excluded, 
or  

 One or more (but not all) episodes are 
excluded.  

 
The APC Spells extract is sorted so that 
Excluded Single Episode Spells are 
grouped with the corresponding Parent 
Spell.  The Parent Spell ID and the Spell 
ID (child) of the newly created excluded 
spells will be reported on both the episode 
and spell-level extracts. 
 

Provider Exclusions (Equals 
Sign) 

The equals ‘=’ sign is used by providers to 
exclude activity from PbR when 
intentionally included in COMMISSIONING 
SERIAL NUMBER.  This locally priced 
activity identification method does not 
affect the grouping process.   
 

Regular Attenders 

A regular attender is identified as: 

An Elective Admission  

with 

Patient Classification 3 (regular day 
admission) with an Episode Length of 
Stay of less than 1 

or 

Patient Classification 4 (regular night 
admission) with an Episode Length of 
Stay of less than 2 

All records that qualify as regular attender 
(REG) form single episode spells.  All 
episodes with a Patient Classification of 3 
or 4 that do not meet the above 
identification criteria as regular attenders 
are excluded from SUS. 

http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/data_dictionary/data_field_notes/c/co/commissioning_serial_number_de.asp?shownav=0?query=%22Commissioning+Serial%22&rank=100&shownav=1
http://www.datadictionary.nhs.uk/data_dictionary/data_field_notes/c/co/commissioning_serial_number_de.asp?shownav=0?query=%22Commissioning+Serial%22&rank=100&shownav=1
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Zero-priced Regular Attender 
Tariff 

Renal dialysis for chronic kidney disease 
uses the national renal dataset which is 
outside of SUS, and mandatory tariffs for 
unbundled chemotherapy delivery and 
external beam radiotherapy activity have 
been introduced in a staged way.  
Therefore SUS does not apply a 
mandatory tariff to this activity.  The only 
mandatory tariffs assigned for regular 
attender activity are where the core HRG 
is one of the five zero priced (£0) HRGs.  
These are priced in SUS and are shown 
below. 

 LA08E, Chronic Kidney Disease with 
length of stay 1 day or less associated 
with Renal Dialysis 

 PB03Z, Healthy Baby 

 SB97Z, Same Day Chemotherapy 
Admission or Attendance 

 SC97Z, Same Day External Beam 
Radiotherapy Admission or 
Attendance 

 UZ01Z, Data Invalid for Grouping 

All other core HRG activity tariffs for 
regular day and night attenders are 
negotiated locally.   

 

Grouping Algorithm 
Version  

The data item Grouping Algorithm 
Version identifies the version of the 
grouper used to group the submitted CDS 
data.  The value refers to the HRG 
grouping logic identified in the reference 
data table REF_PBR_GROUPER_INFO. 
 
A Grouping Algorithm Version of ‘1415’ 
refers to the 2014/15 Payment Grouper. 
 

Prescribed Specialised 
Services (PSS) 

SUS+ integrates Prescribed Specialised 
Services (PSS) processing as developed 
by the National Casemix Office in 
partnership with NHS England.  The same 
PSS data items as produced in the PSS 
Operational Tool are output in the following 
extracts: 

 

APC Full Online 

FCE NPOC:  

National Programme of Care (NPoC) code 
output by the PSS grouper at Episode 
level. 

FCE Service Line:  

Highest ranking Prescribed Service Line 
Code output by the PSS grouping process 
at Episode level. 

FCE Service Line List:  

List of Prescribed Service Line Codes 
produced as an output of the Prescribed 
Specialised Services grouping process. 

Spell NPOC:  

National Programme of Care (NPoC) code 
output by the PSS grouper at Spell level. 

Spell Service Line:  

Highest ranking Prescribed Service Line 
Code produced as an output of the PSS 
grouping process at Spell level. 

 

OP Full Online 

Spell NPOC:  

National Programme of Care (NPoC) code 
output by the Prescribed Specialised 
Services grouper at the Spell level. 

Spell Service Line:  

Highest ranking Prescribed Service Line 
Code produced as an output of the 
Prescribed Specialised Services grouping 
process at Spell level. 
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Specialised Service Codes (SSC) codes 
data items are present in the extracts for 
the purpose of supporting established local 
processing routines.  These data items 
have been identified as Obsolete and will 
be removed in future.  Prescribed 
Specialised Service (PSS) and (NPoC) 
codes will be output into new data items as 
detailed above. 

For more information on the new codes, 
please refer to the Extract Specification on 
the SUS+ webpage. 

For more information on the design of the 
PSS Operational Tool, please refer to the 
Casemix PSS webpage. 

  

http://content.digital.nhs.uk/sus/replacement
http://content.digital.nhs.uk/casemix/prescribedspecialisedservices


SUS+ PbR Reference Manual v4.2 

 
Copyright © 2017 NHS Digital 26 

Critical Care 
Reimbursement for critical care activity is 
negotiated locally.  This is because there is 
currently no national tariff for critical care.  
However, SUS supports local contract 
negotiation by: 

 Applying PbR processing rules to 
submitted critical care activity  

 Calculating total critical care 
days   

 Deriving and assigning HRGs 

 Providing a dedicated PbR 
Critical Care Extract  

Where critical care activity is present in 
submitted patient data, the Spell Length 
of Stay, used in calculations, is adjusted to 
account for it.  This adjustment enables 
correct derivation of HRGs and ensures 
that critical care activity is reimbursed 
outside of PbR/National Tariff Payment 
System.  

Critical Care Extract 

SUS+ has raised the threshold for the 
number of critical care periods that can 
‘overlap’ a single day from two to three.  
The effect is that slightly fewer spells are 
treated as having critical care errors in 
SUS+. 

Rather than ignore all critical care 
processing, legacy SUS only ignored 
overlapping episodes.  SUS+ ignores all 
critical care and more accurately reflects 
the processing requirement. 

These two changes in processing can 
impact on prices for spells with critical care 
problems.  Overall Spell Length of Stay 
can be adjusted down by critical care 
which can lead to an impact on excess 
bed-day calculations and HRGs resulting 
in higher average national pricing in SUS+. 
For more information, please refer to the 
SUS+ Pricing Differences.   

 

A minor change has also been made in the 
handling of genuine duplicate critical care 

periods. Where duplicate Critical Care 
periods are present on the Critical Care 
record, the Critical Care extract will only 
output a single Critical Care Period in 
SUS+.  In legacy SUS, the duplicate 
critical care Critical Care periods were 
output. 

The Critical Care Extract provides a 
stable, defined snapshot of data containing 
the original submitted activity, along with 
additional derived and calculated data 
items, adjustments and grouping 
information.  

A single Scheduled Extract, containing all 
types of critical care activity, is produced at 
Reconciliation and Post-Reconciliation 
points to provide a transparent view of: 

 Episode-level allocation of 
critical care days and HRGs 

 Assigned PbR Critical Care 
Indicators (to describe validation 
failure) 

 Spell and Episode IDs (to enable 
linkage with parent activity data)  

When accessing the Critical Care extract 
via the Portal, it should be remembered 
that it still uses the same snapshot as in 
the preceding reconciliation point. It does 
not provide a ‘current view’ of submitted 
critical care activity. 

 

CC Types and CC Periods 

The PbR Critical Care Extract reports all 
types of critical care activity: 

 ACC (Adult Critical Care) 

 NCC (Neonatal Critical Care) 

 PCC (Paediatric Critical Care) 

ACC activity is recorded and submitted at 
critical care period level (consisting of 
one or more days) whereas NCC and PCC 
activity is recorded and submitted at daily 
record level.  

CCP (Critical Care Period) 
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In order to allow period and daily record-
level information to be displayed in a single 
extract, a system-generated Critical Care 
Period (CCP) row is produced for NCC 
and PCC only.  This system generated 
CCP row contains aggregated daily 
record data and derived PbR related data 
items. 

CCP records are based on Critical Care 
Start and Critical Care Discharge Dates 
from the CDS record for the Critical Care 
Period.  The CCP row is directly followed 
by its associated daily records. 

CC_TYPE SPELL_ID GENERATED_RECORD_ID 

ACC 10001 11112 

ACC 10002 11113 

CPP 10003 11114 

PCC 10003 11114 

PCC 10003 11114 

PCC 10003 11114 

ACC 10004 20000 

ACC 10005 20000 
 

The example shows that in the extract the 
component PCC records appear directly 
under the aggregated CCP.  Therefore 
values such as Generated Record ID are 
the same for all associated rows. 

 

ACC (Adult Critical Care) 

An ACC period which lies entirely within a 
single episode’s boundaries is represented 
as a single row against the Episode ID.    
Where an ACC period contains days 
allocated to two or more episodes (i.e. it 
spans episode boundary), the period is 
recorded separately for each episode.  

NCC and PCC (Neonatal Critical Care), 
(Paediatric Critical Care) 
An NCC or PCC period has a single CCP 
level row which provides a summary line 
containing aggregated critical care 
information of the submitted daily records 
and derived PbR data items.  

Derived PbR Data Items 

In addition to the submitted activity data, 
derived PbR related data items, which 

help support local negotiation and 
planning, are included in the PbR Critical 
Care Extract. 

 

CC Patient Type 

CC Patient Type refers to the age group 
that the patient belongs to. A Value of 
ADU, CHI or OTH is assigned accordingly.  
Derivation logic uses the first episode in 
the spell (lowest Episode Number). 

 

CC Days for LoS 

CC days for LoS (ACC/CCP level) is a 
count of distinct critical care days 
allocated to each episode from each 
critical care period.  It is used for Spell 
Length of Stay adjustment. 

 This value is used to adjust the Spell LoS 
to ensure the correct HRG and tariff are 
assigned to that part of the spell (if any) 
that was delivered outside critical care. 

CC days for Tariff 

CC days for Tariff is a count of distinct 
calendar days spent in Critical Care  

For ACC, HRGs are generated at period 
rather than daily level, and so a per diem 
multiplier is applied to produce the 
equivalent of a daily HRG.  This is the per 
diem multiplier value for ACC HRGs.  

This value can also include ‘error HRG’ 
(UZ01Z) and therefore should be 
considered as a count of all HRGs, not just 
valid HRGs.  

 

PbR CC Indicator 

PbR Critical Care Indicators identify why 
a record has failed validation. These are 
described in the following PbR Critical 
Care Indicators section. 

 

Excluded Reason  

In the context of the critical care extract, 
Excluded Reason indicates why the 
record has been excluded from critical 
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care processing. It does not refer to PbR 
policy-based activity exclusions. 

CC Unbundled HRG 

The derived Critical Care Unbundled 
HRG based on Critical Care Period Data 
for ACC and Daily activity for NCC and 
PCC. 

 

Linkage to Episode/Spell 
Extracts 

The PbR Critical Care Extract can be 
linked to the PbR APC Spell and PbR 
APC Episodes extracts using the 
corresponding unique record identifiers 
Spell Identifier and Episode ID (which 
contains the SUS Generated Record ID) 
that are output in each extract. This 
enables clearer analysis and reconciliation. 

For more information on Critical Care 
extract data items, please refer to the 
Extract Specification. 
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Validation of Submitted 
Data 

Critical Care Processing  

SUS processes activity identified as critical 
care, regardless of whether the associated 
activity record is excluded from national 
tariff.  The process is as follows: 

 

SUS Critical Care Processing Diagram 

 

In most cases, where critical care data fails 
validation, critical care processing stops.   

However, the spell continues to be 
processed.  Only critical care processing 
stops as a result of this type of validation 
failure and it is therefore possible for a 
spell length of stay to be output that has 
not been adjusted for critical care days.  

 

‘First strike’ rule 

Critical care validation operates on a ‘first 
strike’ basis.  After failing one check, no 
further checks are performed for that 
record, irrespective of whether further 

validation failures may exist within it. 
Critical care processing stops at this point. 

 

PbR Critical Care Indicators  

PbR Critical Care Indicators (assigned 
during processing and output in extracts) 
identify why submitted data has failed 
critical care validation checks.  This helps 
users to address data quality issues, 
identify incomplete submissions and take 
the necessary corrective action to enable 
successful resubmission. Please refer to 
the PbR Critical Care Indicators section for 
further information. 

 

Counting and Allocating 
Critical Care Days 

When allocating CC days to episodes for 
use with PbR adjustments, only distinct 
CC days should be counted.  So where 
multiple critical care periods occur on a 
single day or critical care periods are 
overlapped by more than one day, the 
critical care day is only counted once, 
even though multiple unbundled HRGs 
may be derived for that day. 

Examples  

The following examples illustrate data that 
can be received in SUS, including incorrect 
or incomplete data. Each grid represents a 
month containing 30 days. FCE and CCP 
information is recorded against the 
corresponding day. 

 

 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

              
              

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

  FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

 CCP CCP CCP CCP     

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

              
22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

FCE FCE FCE FCE       
              

29 30           

        

        

Example Month day 
FCE (Finished 
Consultant Episode) 

CCP (Critical Care period) 

Produce Critical Care 

Extract

Data In

Counting & allocation of critical care days to 

episodes

Validation of Submitted Data and assignment 

of PbR Critical Care Indicators

 Set Episode level critical care days

Assign Unbundled HRGs
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Allocation within Boundaries 

Distinct critical care days are only 
allocated to an episode where the critical 
care start and discharge dates are within 
the spell start and end dates.  

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

              
              

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

  FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

 CCP CCP CCP CCP     

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

              
22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

FCE FCE FCE FCE       
              

29 30           

        

       

A critical care period can span episodes 
but the allocation is only where both an 
episode and critical care period are 
present (see Spanning ‘Gaps’). In the 
above example, 4 distinct critical care days 
are assigned. 

Spanning Multiple Episode 
Boundaries 

If a critical care period spans the boundary 
of two episodes, the distinct critical care 
day on the boundary is assigned to the 
later episode. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

        FCE1 FCE1 FCE1 

              

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE1 FCE1 FCE1 FCE1       

      FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 

 CCP CCP CCP CCP     

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

              

FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              

FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2       

29 30           

 

 

In the above example 2 distinct critical 
care days are assigned to FCE 1 and 2 
distinct critical care days are assigned to 
FCE 2. 

Outside Episode but within Spell 

If the start and discharge dates for a 
critical care period lie within the spell 

boundaries, but outside the episode 
boundaries, critical care is not allocated. 
However, in such a case the spell will fail 
validation elsewhere because of missing 
episodes. The following is an illustrative 
example of incorrect or incomplete data 
submission. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

        FCE1 FCE1 FCE1 

              

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE1 FCE1           

   CCP CCP CCP CCP 

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

              

  FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2       

29 30           

        

        

For NCC and PCC, the daily records 
associated with the ‘missing’ episode will 
not be captured in the critical care extract. 
This is because there is no valid episode 
to associate them with and it is most likely 
that data for the ‘missing’ episode will be 
submitted at a later date, resulting in the 
creation of a new version of the spell. 
Upon resubmission, critical care days are 
re-evaluated based on the new spell 
version and assigned to the appropriate 
episode.  

Spanning ‘Gaps’  

Where critical care periods span episodes 
and also ‘gaps’ between episodes (i.e. no 
episode information submitted) the critical 
care day(s) without an associated episode 
are not processed. The remaining critical 
care days with corresponding episodes 
are processed in association with them. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

        FCE1 FCE1 FCE1 

              

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE1 FCE1 FCE1 FCE1       

        ? FCE2 FCE2 

 CCP CCP CCP CCP CCP   

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

              
FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
FCE2 FCE2 FCE2 FCE2       

29 30           

        

        

Critical care day(s) 
allocated to later 
episode where 
episodes overlap 

Day not allocated 
to an episode 

Critical care period within 
FCE boundaries 
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In the example above, the critical care 
period spans FCE 1 and FCE 2 as well as 
a day in between that does not have an 
associated episode. The critical care days 
associated with FCE 1 and FCE 2 
(identified by the dashed line) are 
processed normally and, for NCC and 
PCC, the daily records will appear on the 
critical care extract. In this example, 3 
days will be allocated to FCE1 and 1 day 
allocated to FCE2.  The critical care day 
not associated with either FCE is not 
allocated to either FCE and is not taken 
into consideration for PbR length of stay 
adjustments and therefore will not appear 
in the extract. 

Population of Critical Care Extract  

Following allocation across all episodes, 
the number of critical care days is 
calculated by type (ACC, PCC, NCC) by 
counting distinct days.  This value is also 
used to populate extract data item Total 
Episode Level CC Days for LOS.   

The use of distinct critical care days in the 
PbR LoS adjustment calculation accounts 
for discrepancies that can exist between 
Total Episode Level CC Days for LOS 
and the number of PCC / NCC daily 
records.  

 

Grouping 

Unbundled HRGs are the ‘currency’ for 
critical care reimbursement.  They are 
generated based on the critical care 
period (CCP) in Adult Critical Care (ACC), 
and for each recorded day in Paediatric 
and Neonatal Critical Care (PCC/NCC).  

All critical care specific HRGs are 
unbundled.  An unbundled HRG is 
assigned to each instance of critical care 
received.  

Critical Care unbundled HRGs are output, 
regardless of whether that activity is 
excluded from PbR. 

Grouping Logic 

Critical care grouping logic works 
differently to Admitted Patient Care (APC) 
or Outpatient (OP) grouping and is based 

primarily on data items from the 
corresponding Critical Care data set 
(Neonatal, Paediatric and Adult).  Critical 
Care Activity Code is the main ‘driver’ for 
NCC and PCC grouping, whereas ACC is 
based on the number of supported 
organs.   

For detailed information about HRG 
Critical Care grouping logic, please refer to 
the Casemix local grouper documentation 
and the HRG Chapter Summaries on the 
Casemix Grouper webpages. 
 

NCC and PCC Daily Records 

NCC and PCC activity is captured at daily 
record-level.  Grouping produces an 
unbundled HRG for each day recorded in 
the critical care period.  

ACC ‘Per Diem’ Multiplier 

When grouped, a single ACC period will 
produce only one HRG but this is 
replicated in SUS for each distinct day in 
the ACC period when calculating numbers 
of days. 

Overlapping in Grouping 

Where two critical care periods overlap by 
one day (critical care period 1 discharge 
date = critical care period 2 start date) 
there is clear distinction between:  

 counting for PbR length of stay 
adjustment 

and  

 counting of critical care HRGs for 
payment  

When counting and allocating critical care 
days for PbR length of stay adjustment, 
the overlapping day is only counted once. 

For payment purposes the day is 
allocated to both critical care periods 
resulting in the allocation of two HRGs for 
the overlapping day.  

http://www.digital.nhs.uk/casemix/downloads
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PbR Final Adjusted Length 
of Stay  

PbR Final Adjusted Length of Stay is a 
spell-level derived data item containing the 
adjusted length of stay for use with PbR 
and grouping.  Distinct counts of critical 
care days, as well as rehabilitation (RH) 
and specialist palliative care (SPC) days, 
are subtracted from the Episode 
Duration. 

PbR Final Adjusted Length of Stay is 
found in the PbR APC Spells extract only. 
It is not output in the PbR Critical Care 
extract.   

Calculation 

PbR Final Adjusted Length of Stay is 
calculated using Episode Duration and 
Total CC Days for each included episode.   

SUM ((Episode Duration – (Total 
Episode Level CC Days for LOS + RH + 
SPC)) floor zero) 

Where Episode Duration = (Episode End 
date - Episode Start date) 

Zero Floor Limit 

Due to the way the calculation works, a 
negative value can occur if an entire 
episode is within critical care.  A ‘zero floor’ 
limit is therefore used to ensure that 
negatives cannot be calculated.  In the 
event of a negative being returned, it is 
replaced with a value of zero, meaning that 
no adjustment is made.   

PbR Adjustment  

Spell LoS calculation is only done for 
included episodes based on critical days 
within those episodes.  In the following 
situations, the PbR adjustment calculation 
is not made. 

 Critical care processing stops due 
to validation failure. 

 

 Critical care is allocated to episodes 
whose activity is excluded from 
PbR.   

 Critical care cannot be assigned to 
an episode due to missing or 
incomplete data. 

Overlapping Critical Care 
Periods 

The rules used in spell length of stay 
adjustment for overlapping critical care 
periods are the same as those used in 
validation. Please refer to PbR CC 
Indicator 7 for further details. 

Multiple critical care periods, submitted 
with the same Start and Discharge Dates, 
are considered a single critical care period 
for the purposes of LoS adjustment.  Spell 
LoS is therefore adjusted by the number of 
distinct days on the latest critical care 
period. However, if a record fails 
overlapping critical care validation, (e.g. 
one day is covered by 3 distinct critical 
care periods) no LoS adjustments are 
made.  

Where the critical care period spans two 
episodes, the overlapping day is used only 
once for allocation of critical care to 
episodes and only once in adjusting Spell 
LoS. 

Location in extracts 

 The derived data item Episode Duration 
is contained in the parent record in the 
Main APC extracts. 
The SPC Days and REHAB Days CDS 
6.2 data items have been incorporated into 
the APC Episodes and APC Spells 
Managed Service Extracts and APC Full 
Online Service extracts using the Spare 1 
and Spare 2 data items  
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PbR Critical Care 
Indicators 

PbR Critical Care Indicators identify why 
a record has failed validation.  They are 
assigned at the point of failure and output 
in the critical care extract. The seven 
indicators are as follows: 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 1 
Missing or additional daily PCC/NCC 
records 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 2 
Critical care period outside of spell 
boundaries 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 3 
CC start date IS NULL and CC 
discharge date IS NOT NULL 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 4 
Invalid critical care combinations 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 5 
NCC data group inconsistent with 
patient age 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 6 
NCC/PCC records outside critical care 
period 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 7 
Overlapping Critical Care periods 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 8 
Episode Start Date greater than 
Episode End Date 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 9  
CC Start Date NULL and CC Disc Date 
NULL 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 10  
CC Start Date IS NOT NULL and CC 
Disc Date NULL 

 PbR Critical Care Indicator 11 
Critical Care Start Date greater than 
Critical Care Discharge Date 

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 1 

Missing or additional daily PCC/NCC records 

The number of PCC/NCC daily records 
(DR) is validated against the number of 
critical care days in the critical care period.   

Where the number of daily records is fewer 
than the number of critical care days, PbR 
Critical Care Indicator 1 is assigned and 
the spell length of stay is adjusted by the 
number of days in the critical care period.  

This will cause a mismatch to exist 
between the number of HRGs and the 
number of critical care days because 
HRGs are derived based on the number of 
daily records for NCC/PCC. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

          
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

  CCP CCP CCP CCP     

  DR1           

    DR2         

      DR3       

        MR     

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           
              

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
              

29 30         Key 

    Finished Consultant Episode FCE 

    Critical Care Period CCP 

  Daily Record DR 

  Missing Record MR 

 

CC days for LoS 
adjustment 

CC days for generating HRGs 

DR1 DR2 DR3 - 

Spell LoS 10         

Adjusted 
Spell LoS 

6         

Epidur 10         

Total CC 
Days 

4         

ACC Days 0         

PCC Days 0         

NCC Days 4 1 1 1 - 

Unbundled 
HRGs 

XA02Z XA02Z XA03Z None 

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 2  

Critical Care period outside of spell boundaries 

Critical care period start and discharge 
dates are validated against spell admission 
and discharge dates to ensure critical care 
periods lie within the spell boundary.  

Where a critical care period lies outside 
the spell boundary, PbR Critical Care 
Indicator 2 is assigned to the record and 
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critical care processing stops. The 
following examples fail validation: 

 

1) Critical care start AND discharge 
dates BOTH less than spell admission 
date 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

CCP CCP CCP CCP       

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

              

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           
              

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 
              

29 30           

 

2) Critical care start AND discharge 
dates BOTH greater than spell 
discharge date 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

              
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

              

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           
              

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

          CCP CCP 

              
29 30           

CCP CCP     

        

 

3) Critical care start date less than spell 
admission date, but critical care 
discharge date is within the spell 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

CCP CCP CCP CCP CCP CCP CCP 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

CCP             

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           
              

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 
              

29 30           

       

 

4) Critical care discharge date greater 
than spell discharge date, but critical 
care start date is within the spell 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

              
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

          CCP CCP 

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           
CCP CCP CCP CCP       

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
              

29 30           

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 3 

Critical Care start date IS NULL and Critical Care 
discharge date IS NOT NULL 

NULL critical care start dates are invalid. If 
any critical care period in the spell contains 
a NULL start date, critical care processing 
stops and PbR Critical Care Indicator 3 
is assigned to the record. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

          ? ? 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

? ? ? CCP       

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           
              

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
              

29 30           

 
Please refer to PbR Critical Care 
Indicator 9 (CC Start Date NULL and CC 
Disc Date NULL) and 10 (CC Start Date IS 
NOT NULL and CC Disc Date NULL) for 
further rules regarding NULL date values. 
 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 4 

Invalid Critical Care combinations 

Logical combination validation performs 
checks for consistency between critical 
care type and patient age.   

A combination of Adult Critical Care (ACC) 
and Neonatal Critical Care (NCC) is not 
possible and therefore, where a spell 
contains a combination of ACC, PCC 
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and/or NCC, only valid combinations are 
processed.  

ACC+PCC and PCC+NCC are valid but 
ACC+NCC (or ACC+PCC+NCC) are 
invalid. Critical care processing stops and 
PbR Critical Care Indicator 4 is assigned 
to the record. 

 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

          ACC ACC 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

ACC ACC     NCC NCC NCC 

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           
NCC NCC           

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
29 30           

 

Where the derived patient type for a record 
is ERR (patient age between 131 and 
998), critical care processing stops and 
PbR Critical Care Indicator 4 is assigned.  

The spell core HRG is UZ01Z, but 
because the record has failed validation 
and critical care processing has stopped 
unbundled critical care HRGs are not 
derived or assigned. 
 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 5  

NCC data group inconsistent with patient age 

Where records contain one or more NCC 
data groups, patient age is validated using 
the derived data item CC Patient Type, 
which identifies patient age group with a 
value of ADU (adult), CHI (child) or OTH 
(other).  The episode with the lowest 
episode number in the spell is used to 
determine the age on admission and 
assign the correct value. 

Any record containing NCC data that does 
not have CC Patient Type of CHI is 
assigned PbR Critical Care Indicator 5.  

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 6 

NCC/PCC daily records outside Critical Care period 

All NCC/PCC daily records must lie within 
critical care period boundaries (i.e. 
between the critical care start and 

discharge dates).  This validation is 
performed using submitted data item 
Activity Date (Critical Care).   

All daily records are processed, but where 
one or more daily NCC or PCC records lie 
outside of the boundaries, the HRG for that 
day is replaced with an ‘error HRG’; 
UZ01Z and PbR Critical Care Indicator 6 
is assigned.  However HRGs are assigned 
in the normal way for records that are 
within the critical care period boundaries. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

  NCC NCC NCC NCC     
DR1             

  DR2           
    DR3         

      DR4       

        DR5     

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
29 30           

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 7 

Overlapping Critical Care periods 

Depending on the submitted information, 
overlapping critical care periods may be 
considered valid or invalid. 
 

Valid  

Where an overlap is considered valid, 
critical care processing continues and 
HRGs are assigned for each period.  

1) Two single day repeats  

Two one-day critical care periods with the 
same start and discharge dates are 
considered valid. Unbundled HRGs are 
generated for each period. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

      CCP1       

      CCP2       

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           

              
22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
29 30           
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2) Multi-day repeats  

Multi-day ‘repeats’ are records containing 
two or more critical care periods with a 
duration greater than one day, all of 
which have the same start and discharge 
dates.  

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

              
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

      CCP1 CCP1     

      CCP2 CCP2     

      CCP3 CCP3     

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           

              
22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
              

29 30           

 

XML accepts up to a maximum of nine 
multi-day ‘repeats’ and therefore 
processing rules allow for this data to be 
interpreted rather than rejected.  In these 
cases only the latest submitted critical 
care period is processed, resulting in the 
appropriate HRGs being assigned for that 
critical care period.  

The remainder are considered duplicates 
because they are typically partially 
complete records that are superseded by 
more complete submissions.  The 
preceding periods are therefore ignored in 
terms of processing but do not cause the 
record to fail validation.  
 

Not Valid  

Where an overlap is not considered valid, 
critical care processing stops, PbR Critical 
Care Indicator 7 is assigned and no 
unbundled HRGs are assigned. Spell 
processing continues but without critical 
care length of stay adjustments. 

The following examples are not valid: 
 
 
1) Three or more single day repeats 

Three or more one day critical care periods 
submitted for the same day (same start 
and discharge dates).  

 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

              
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

      CCP1       

      CCP2       

      CCP3       

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

FCE FCE           

              
22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

              
              

29 30           

        

2) Two or more non-repeats 
overlapping by more than one day 

Two or more overlapping critical care 
periods with different start and discharge 
dates and a duration of more than one 
day, and an overlap of more than one day. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

            CCP1 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

CCP1 CCP1 CCP1 CCP1 CCP1     

    CCP2 CCP2 CCP2 CCP2 CCP2 

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

              
CCP2 CCP2 CCP2 CCP2       

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

FCE FCE FCE FCE       
              

29 30           

        

3) Single day covered by two or more 
periods of more than one day 

A one day critical care period covered by 
two or more critical care periods with 
different start and discharge dates. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

          FCE FCE 

              

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

CCP1 CCP1 CCP1 CCP1       
      CCP2       

      CCP3 CCP3 CCP3 CCP3 

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 
FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE FCE 

              
22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

FCE FCE FCE FCE       
              

29 30           
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Overlapping Daily Records 

No validation exists to specifically identify 
overlapping daily records.  Users are 
therefore encouraged not to submit more 
than one daily record per day of critical 
care.  Doing so can have two effects: 

1) Data item CC Days for Tariff will not be 
consistent with the critical care period 
because HRGs are assigned based on 
daily records for NCC and PCC. 

2) Repeat daily records are often caused 
by the submission of partially completed 
records. An error HRG (UZ01Z) may 
therefore be assigned due to there 
being insufficient accompanying 
information within the record. 

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 8 

Episode Start Date greater than Episode End Date 

Where episode start date is later than 
episode end date, processing stops and 
PbR Critical Care Indicator 8 is assigned.  

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 9  

Critical Care Start Date NULL and Critical Care Disc 
Date NULL 

If any critical care period has both a NULL 
critical care start date AND a NULL critical 
care discharge date, critical care 
processing stops and PbR Critical Care 
Indicator 9 is assigned. 

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 10  

Critical Care Start Date IS NOT NULL and Critical 
Care Disc Date NULL 

Where critical care period has a NULL 
discharge date, but start date is NOT 
NULL, only that critical care period is 
ignored.  PbR Critical Care Indicator 10 
is assigned to the record but other critical 
care periods in the spell are processed 
normally.  This is an exception to the 
general rule where validation failure stops 
critical care processing for the spell. 

 

PbR Critical Care Indicator 11 

Critical Care Start Date greater than Critical Care 
Discharge Date 

Where Critical care start date is later than 
the critical care discharge date, critical 
care processing stops and PbR Critical 
Care Indicator 11 is assigned. 
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Best Practice 

SUS applies Best Practice processing 
in accordance with PbR policy.  It is 
implemented in two ways:  

 Best Practice Tariffs  

 Cataracts Best Practice Pathway 

Best Practice Tariffs (BPTs) are national 
tariffs that have been structured and priced 
to incentivise and adequately reimburse 
care that is both high quality and cost 
effective.  BPT Indicators are assigned to 
a record that meets Best Practice criteria 
specified in reference data, and tariff is 
then adjusted. 

Cataracts Best Practice Pathway 
processing identifies qualifying records, 
applies an Indicator and also outputs 
them into a dedicated extract: BP - 
Cataracts. 

The application and logic behind both 
types of Best Practice processing in SUS 
is explored in the following sections. 
 

Best Practice Tariffs  

Best Practice in SUS is identified through 
the application of a 4-character Best 
Practice Tariff Indicator (e.g. BP01). A 5-
character ‘Not Best Practice’ BPT 
Indicator used only for handling Cataracts 
Best Practice Pathway (e.g. NBP01). 

Best practice tariffs exist for a set number 
of clinical services.  Activity meeting best 
practice criteria means the relevant tariff 
adjustments are applied in SUS PbR.  

Not all Best Practice policy is applied by 
SUS and the scope of activity covered 
within the system can be viewed in the 
Best Practice reference data tables found 
in the Reference Data Tables workbook, 
available on the SUS PbR Guidance 
webpage. 

 

Best Practice Tariffs in Extracts 

There are a number of data items within 
the APC extracts which relate specifically 
to best practice and a number of SUS-
derived BPT Indicators which identify the 
qualifying criteria met.  Activity may qualify 
under one of more Best Practice tariff. 
Each BPT Indicator also has a 
corresponding BPT Indicator Action 
which identifies whether meeting that 
criteria has had any impact on the tariff for 
the spell. 

Best practice adjustments are included in 
output data, so when using the data items 
related to tariff, users should be aware that 
best practice adjustments have been 
applied.  

Some best practice activity is simply priced 
through the tariff attracted by a particular 
HRG.  Other best practice activity has 
adjustments to HRG tariffs applied.  In 
these cases the adjustments are held 
within the Tariff Financial Adjustment 
National data item in the PbR APC Spells 
extract. 

Best Practice Tariff indicators BP01 to 
BP49 are derived by SUS PbR and output 
in extracts to identify where Best Practice 
Tariff has been applied. 

Details of all data items contained in all 
extracts can be found in the Extract 
Specification. 

Key data items contained in the extracts 
that support Best Practice are: 

 BPT Indicator 1-5 

 BPT Indicator 1-5 Action 

 BP Combination Indicator 

 

Further information about indicators can be 
found in Indicators Errors and Data 
Quality Rules workbook. 

 

http://www.digital.nhs.uk/sus/pbrguidance
http://www.digital.nhs.uk/sus/pbrguidance
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Best Practice Tariff Indicator 
Actions: 

Up to five Best Practice Tariff flags can 
be output to extracts.  In 2012/13 (R11), an 
additional corresponding data item for 
each BPT Indicator was introduced to 
identify if the application of the indicator 
has resulted in a tariff adjustment.   

These Action Indicators appear 
alongside the BPT Indicators in extracts.  

Example: 

BPT Indicator 1 BPT Indicator 1 Action 

NBP05 No Tariff 

BP43 ADJ TARIFF 

BP47 ADJ TARIFF 

BP29 No Tariff 

BP31 No Tariff 

BP05 ADJ TARIFF 

BP19 No Tariff 

BP29 INVALID 

BP36 No Tariff 

BP42 No Tariff 

BP24 INVALID 

BP45 ADJ TARIFF  

 

There are three BPT Indicator Actions: 

ADJ TARIFF 

Activity has been allocated a BPT Indicator 
by the grouper and a tariff adjustment has 
been made.  This includes activity that has 
had a BPT Indicator derived by SUS and 
for which best practice tariff has been 
applied through an HRG tariff. 

No Tariff 

Activity has been allocated a BPT Indicator 
by the grouper but did not meet adjustment 
criteria. 

INVALID 

When grouped with all other indicators on 
the spell the BPT Indicator is considered 
an ineligible combination and is not used 
for tariff processing. The BPT Indicator 
Action is allocated the appropriate value 
from the BPT Combinations reference data 
table (B1 – Ineligible Combination). 

 

Ineligible Combinations 

Should an ineligible combination (as 
determined by policy) be generated, only 
one Best Practice adjustment is applied 
and a BPT Combination Indicator 
identifying the invalid combination is 
assigned. 

Details of ineligible combinations, the 
Best Practice adjustment to be applied 
and the BPT Indicator values are stored 
in PbR Best Practice Ineligible 
Combinations reference data table. 

There is currently only one invalid 
combination identified in processing: 

BP08 (Sentinel Node Mapping and 
Resection Best Practice)  

And  

BP09 (Simple Mastectomy Best Practice) 

Should this combination occur a BPT 
Combination Indicator of B1 (Ineligible 
Combination) is output and BP09 (Simple 
Mastectomy Best Practice) is applied to 
the record. 

 

Global BPT Processing  

Length of Stay Checks 

To ensure that SUS Best Practice can 
handle additional LoS criteria, reference 
data table Best Practice Tariff 
Adjustments is used to facilitate checks.  

The table includes a Minimum and 
Maximum LoS and uses APC Spell PbR 
LoS (which accounts for adjustment for 
Critical Care days) in determining whether 
to apply appropriate adjustments. 
Effectively, the minimum and maximum 
LoS values define a range between which 
PbR LoS must fall to qualify for these 
adjustments. The checks are carried out 
as follows: 
 

Age Checks 

As part of further qualification of criteria for 
Best Practice, age checks are included as 
part of processing.  These age checks are 
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accommodated via the inclusion of 
Minimum Patient Age and Maximum 
Patient Age columns on the Tariff 
Financial Adjustment reference data 
table.  In addition the Best Practice Tariff 
Financial Adjustment table contains data 
items to allow checks on Spell Minimum 
Age and Spell Maximum Age.  Both 
tables also include CDS Type. 
 

Short Stay Emergency 

Further processing ensures clarity around 
the rules relating to the application of Best 
Practice tariff adjustments for spells that 
also qualify for the Short Stay Emergency 
tariff. 

A combination of the HRG and the Spell 
LoS determines whether a record qualifies 
for the Short Stay Emergency tariff. The 
following rules determine whether Best 
Practice Tariff adjustments are applied 
and to what tariff: 

 If a record is valid for a Short Stay 
Emergency tariff and has no Best 
Practice Tariff flag on the record the 
Short Stay Emergency tariff will be 
applied to the spell  

 If a record qualifies for Short Stay 
Emergency and Best Practice Tariff 
adjustments (i.e. it has a BPT flag and 
the spell matches the criteria for BPT 
adjustment), the spell will have the 
standard Non-elective mandatory tariff 
applied with any relevant BPT 
adjustments. Adjustments will not be 
made against the Short Stay 
Emergency tariff, even if the spell 
would otherwise qualify for it. 

 If a record qualifies for Short Stay 
Emergency and has a BPT flag but 
does not match the criteria for BPT 
adjustment (as defined in reference 
data), the unadjusted Short Stay 
Emergency tariff is applied to the spell. 

Reference data entry example: 

Short Stay Emergency Tariff 

 

APC Mandatory Tariff 

 

This would support the processing for a 
spell with Spell Core HRG of AA22Z: 

If the Core Spell HRG is AA22Z and there 
is no BPT flag and the record qualifies for 
Short Stay Emergency tariff, then tariff = 
Short Stay Emergency tariff (£1052) 

If Core Spell HRG is AA22Z and the spell 
meets the criteria for BPT, the tariff will 
have a Best Practice adjustment applied 
against the APC Non Elective mandatory 
tariff (£4208) 

If Core Spell HRG is AA22Z and there is 
NO BP tariff flag on the spell but the LoS 
is beyond the trimpoint in the Short Stay 
Emergency reference data, the spell will 
be passed to the APC Mandatory Tariff 
reference data table for processing and a 
Non-elective mandatory tariff will be 
applied together with any long stay 
adjustments where the criteria are met.  

BPT and SSC Flags 

Historically SUS used flag codes based on 
two numeric characters (n2) for both Best 
Practice Tariffs and Specialised Service 
Codes. This led to confusion, particularly 
as the number of possible outputs 
increased. The grouper now not only 
outputs Specialised Service Codes and 
Best Practice Tariff flags as separate 
data items but also distinguishes them by 
applying a revised code structure and 
length.  The codes are prefixed and 
structured as follows: 

Specialised Service Codes  = SSnn 

Best Practice Tariff   = BPnn 

HRG

Non-

Elective - 

AgeGroup

Non-Elective - 

short stay 

Criteria (days) 

(Less than this 

value)

Non-

Elective - 

Short Stay 

tariff (£)

Non 

Elective 

Mandatory 

Tariff (£)

AA22Z ADU 2 1052 4208

HRG

Elective 

Spell 

Tariff (£)

Elective 

Long Stay 

Trimpoint 

(Days)

Non-

elective 

Spell 

Tariff (£)

Non-

elective 

Long Stay 

Trimpoint 

Days)

Per Day 

Long Stay 

Payment 

(for days 

exceeding 

trimpoint)

Day 

Case 

Tariff

AA22Z 19-Mar 63 4208 53 2010 3731
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Both the Specialised Service Codes and 
the BPT Indicators are output in 
ascending order in the extracts (e.g. SS06, 
SS23… even though SS23 is the highest 
ranking). 

 

Count Data Items 

Number SSCs 

The Number SSCs data item counts the 
number of distinct Specialised Service 
Codes based on grouper output.  NULLS 
are not included in the count and the count 
is not output for ‘phantom spells’ or spells 
where all episodes have been deleted. 
Where this occurs, the count will be NULL. 

Number BPT Indicators  

The Number BPT Indicators data item 
counts the number of distinct Best 
Practice Tariff Indicators. The count is 
for PbR included activity only regardless 
of whether financial adjustment has been 
applied. The count does not include 
NULLs or ‘phantom spells’ or spells where 
all episodes have been deleted. Where 
this occurs, the count will be NULL.   

Output Limits 

A maximum of five BPT Indicators and 
five Specialised Service Codes are 
output in extracts. 

Data analysis indicates that a record is 
only likely to produce up to five BPT 
Indicators.  However, it is possible that in a 
very small number of cases, over five may 
be produced.  Where this happens, only 
the first five are output (in ascending order 
(BP01, BP04…).  It is not possible to 
access any additional BPT Indicators 
meaning that the sixth onwards would not 
be output in extracts. 
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SUS+ Pricing 
Differences  
Due to processing changes and the 
correction of historical issues, some known 
differences exist between SUS+ pricing 
and pricing in the legacy system. 
 
In some cases the processing changes are 
affected by SUS+ replacing the legacy 
SUS concept of spell construction using 
‘Slab-logic’ by creating spells using ‘natural 
keys’ (see Spell Creation).   
 

Hospital Provider Spell 
Number present but 
missing NHS Number and 
Date of Birth 

Legacy SUS did not construct spells where 
NHS Number and Date of Birth were 
missing from the submitted data. 
 
Where Hospital Provider Spell Number is 
present, SUS+ will form a spell and assign 
the appropriate price.  It is therefore 
possible for SUS+ processing to result in a 
higher pricing because of greater 
coverage. 
 

Legally Restricted Records 

Legacy SUS effectively treated all legally 
restricted records as single episode spells.  
Where multiple episodes exist within a 
spell, SUS+ links all the related episodes 
and treats the whole spell as legally 
restricted. As a result, certain records will 
attract a price in SUS+ that would not have 
received a price in legacy SUS.   
 
SUS+ is therefore expected to have a 
higher total PbR tariff than SUS on 
average. Across all providers the 
difference is approximately 0.1% 
 

Missing Discharge Date 

Where no discharge date has been 
populated for a single episode day case 

spell, but the Last Episode in Spell 
Indicator has been set, SUS+ will not price 
the spells.  This is because they are not 
deemed finished and will therefore be 
populated in the Unfinished Spells extract.   
 

Multi-Episode Day Cases 

Legacy SUS created single episode spells 
for all day cases.   
 
Any provider can use multiple day case 
episodes and SUS+ therefore allows multi-
episode day case spells.  The same 
applies to regular day and night episodes. 
 
The impact of this is that legacy SUS is 
likely to attract a higher average price due 
to all activity being treated as a single 
episode spell. 
 

Duplicate Hospital Provider 
Spell Number 

Issues may be caused where the same 
Hospital Provider Spell Number has been 
used for more than one different spell 
within the same admission date. Legacy 
SUS relied mainly on NHS Number for 
spell construction and did not use Hospital 
Provider Spell Number.   
 
SUS+ uses Hospital Provider Spell 
Number as a natural key meaning that, 
where a provider uses the same Hospital 
Provider Spell Number for two or more 
spells, the constituent episodes will be 
assigned to the same spell. 
 
SUS+ implements checks for overlapping 
episodes and/or multiple NHS Numbers in 
spell along with checks to identify multiple 
patients in a single spell.  A spell will not 
be priced where these checks are failed. 
 

Missing Hospital Provider 
Spell Number 

SUS+ uses Hospital Provider Spell 
Number as part of a natural key.  Episodes 
submitted without a Hospital Provider Spell 
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Number are therefore treated as single 
episode spells.   
 
If the episode is part of a multi-episode 
spell the separated episodes may be 
incorrectly priced. 
 

Spells Containing Multiple 
Episodes with Last 
Episode in Spell Indicator 
Set. 

This only applies to zero length of stay 
episodes in zero length of stay spells, 
where the Patient Classification is not 2 
(Day case admission).  Legacy SUS 
assigns all episodes with a Last Episode in 
Spell Indicator of 1 to individual spells. 
SUS+ will only create a single spell in this 
instance. 
 

Critical Care  

Single Day Overlap Threshold 
 
SUS+ has raised the threshold for the 
number of critical care periods that can 
‘overlap’ a single day from two to three.  
The effect is that slightly fewer spells are 
treated as having critical care errors in 
SUS+. 

 
Critical Care Period Overlap 
 
Rather than ignore all critical care 
processing, legacy SUS only ignored 
overlapping episodes.  SUS+ ignores all 
critical care and more accurately reflects 
the processing requirement. 
 
Both of the above issues can impact on 
prices for spells with critical care problems.  
Overall Spell Length of Stay is adjusted 
down by critical care (unless it is ignored).  
This can lead to an impact on excess bed-
day calculations and HRGs.  The expected 
result would be higher average national 
pricing in SUS+. 
 
This price difference should be noted when 
considering local adjustments to critical 
care payments which are not currently 
priced in legacy SUS or SUS+. 
 

Mixed Admission Methods 

Where episodes in the same spell have 
different admission methods, the spell 
admission method used for national pricing 
in SUS and SUS+ may be different. 
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Glossary 

Term Definition 

A&E Accident and Emergency 

ACC Adult Critical Care 

APC Admitted Patient Care 

AQP Any Qualified Provider 

BP Best Practice 

CAG Confidentiality Advisory Group 

CC Critical Care 

CCG Clinical Commissioning Group 

CCP Critical Care Period 

CCUF Critical Care Unit Function 

CDS   Commissioning Data Set 

CR Commissioning Region (of NHS England) 

CSU Commissioning Support Unit 

DH   Department of Health 

DoB Date of Birth 

DPA  Data Protection Act 

DQ  Data Quality 

DRP Data Retention Policy 

DSCRO Data Services for Commissioners Regional Office 

EDT    Electronic Data Transfer 

EM Emergency Medicine 

FCE Finished Consultant Episode 

HES    Hospital Episode Statistics 

HRG Healthcare Resource Group 

HSCIC Health and Social Care Information Centre 

ICD International Classification of Diseases 

IG Information Governance 

ISN Information Standard Notice 

LoS Length of Stay 

MHMDS Mental Health Minimum Data Set 

MSC Main Specialty Code 

N3 National Broadband Network for the NHS 

NCC Neonatal Critical Care 

NHS National Health Service 

NHSE NHS England 

NIGB   National Information Governance Board 

NSD National Service Desk 

NWCS NHS-Wide Clearing Service 

ODS   Organisation Data Service 

OP Outpatient 

OPCS Office of Population Censuses and Surveys 

PbR    Payment by Results 

PCC Paediatric Critical Care 

PDS   Patient Demographics Service 
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PPI Patient Pathway Identifier 

RA Registration Authority 

RAP Readmissions Pathway 

RBAC Role Based Access Control 

RTT   Referral to Treatment 

SDDS  Strategic Data Deletion Service 

SEM Standard Extract Mart 

SSC Specialised Service Code 

SUG   SUS User Group 

SUS   Secondary Uses Service 

TATD   Tactical Authority To Deploy 

TFC Treatment Function Code 

TMS   Transaction Messaging Service 

UUID Unique User Identity 

XML   Extensible Mark-up Language (encoding) for information 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 


